

November 14, 2022

Esther Barajas-Ochoa Office of Environmental Health Hazard Assessment P.O. Box 4010, MS-12B Sacramento, CA 95812-4010

RE: Carcinogen Identification Committee Meeting Scheduled for December 14, 2022 to Consider Possible Listing of Bisphenol A under the Safe Drinking Water and Toxic Enforcement Act of 1986 (Proposition 65)

Dear Ms. Barajas-Ochoa:

The American Chemistry Council (ACC) submits the following comments relative to OEHHA's Hazard Identification Document (HID) on the carcinogenicity of Bisphenol A (BPA). Our comments demonstrate that the scientific evidence in the HID does not meet the standard for listing in the statute and the Carcinogen Identification Committee (CIC) "Guidance Criteria for Identifying Chemicals for Listing as 'Known to the State to Cause Cancer.'"

Health and Safety Code § 25249.8 states "[a] chemical is known to the state to cause cancer ... if in the opinion of the state's qualified experts it has been clearly shown through scientifically valid testing *according to generally accepted principles* to cause cancer." (emphasis added). The CIC guidance criteria further provide that:

a "weight-of evidence" approach shall be used to evaluate the body of information available for any given chemical. The body of evidence shall include all evidence bearing on the issue of carcinogenicity shown through scientifically valid testing according to generally accepted principles.... Thus if the weight of scientific evidence clearly shows that a certain chemical causes invasive cancer in humans, or that it causes invasive cancer in animals (unless the mechanism of action has been shown not to be relevant to humans), the committee will normally identify that chemical for listing.<sup>1</sup>

As outlined below and in the attached scientific comments, the weight of scientific evidence does not clearly show that BPA causes cancer in humans or animals.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> https://oehha.ca.gov/media/downloads/crnr/revcriteria.pdf

ACC Comments to Esther Barajas-Ochoa November 14, 2022 Page 2

Based on review of the HID prepared by the OEHHA Reproductive and Cancer Hazard Assessment Branch, the attached scientific comments conclude:

- The epidemiology studies contain many important limitations affecting the final conclusions. The major limitation centers around the measurement of BPA in biological samples collected from study participants at only one point in time, which does not reflect long-term exposure levels during the critical period of cancer development. Even without considering the limitations, the epidemiology studies do not provide clear and compelling evidence that BPA causes invasive cancer due to a lack of consistency in the direction or statistical significance of the results.
- Most of the animal studies reviewed have significant methodological limitations and are of limited utility for assessing BPA carcinogenicity. In contrast, the CLARITY BPA core study provides reliable evidence consistent with a lack of BPA carcinogenicity even when subjected to additional statistical analysis by OEHHA. The evidence from the chronic animal bioassays, as well as the other experimental animal studies, does not demonstrate clear and consistent evidence that BPA causes cancer in experimental animals.
- OEHHA provides some evidence, particularly from *in vitro* studies, that BPA exhibits the "10 key characteristics of carcinogens" (KCCs), but these characteristics are also shared by many non-carcinogenic substances and the relevance of the KCC to cancer development in humans is unclear. The KCC are not supported by the results of the epidemiology and experimental animal studies of BPA, which do not provide clear or consistent evidence that BPA induces invasive cancer in humans or animals by any mechanism.

BPA does not meet the standard for listing set forth in Health and Safety Code § 25249.8 and the CIC guidance criteria. OEHHA failed to include "all evidence bearing on the issue of carcinogenicity" in the HID by excluding certain CLARITY-BPA core study results.

Moreover, the use of KCCs cannot meet the standard of "scientifically valid testing according to generally accepted principles." OEHHA has failed to demonstrate the predictive ability of these mechanistic assays including assay relevance, reproducibility/reliability, specificity, and domain of applicability and predictivity. In fact, a 2017 analysis of high-throughput screening results for over 200 substances that have been reviewed by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency for carcinogenic potential found that the use of the KCCs approach was "no better than chance" in predicting cancer.<sup>2</sup> OEHHA staff have indicated that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Becker RA *et al.* How well can carcinogenicity be predicted by high throughput "characteristics of carcinogens" mechanistic data? *Reg Toxicol Pharma* 90:185-196 (2017). http://doi.org/10.1016/j.yrtph.2017.08.021

ACC Comments to Esther Barajas-Ochoa November 14, 2022 Page 3

use of the KCCs has been of "limited value for cancer hazard identification."<sup>3</sup> Therefore, reliance on this approach, in the absence of evidence of the ability to predict carcinogenic potential, is lacking in evidentiary support.

Finally, BPA has not been identified as a carcinogen by a body considered by OEHHA to be authoritative<sup>4</sup> and no U.S. state or federal government has required it to be identified as causing cancer. In fact, the results of the CLARITY-BPA core study published by National Toxicology Program and the U.S. Food and Drug Administration, do not show clear or consistent increases in cancer due to exposure to BPA in rodents. Further, no other jurisdiction outside the US has listed BPA as a carcinogen nor has it been regulated on such a basis anywhere.

Taken together with the lack of consistent and clear results throughout the studies, the weight of the evidence does not support the listing of BPA as a carcinogen. The CIC should conclude that BPA should not be listed under Proposition 65 as a chemical known to the state of California to cause cancer.

Please feel free to contact me at (202) 249-6604 or Lee\_Salamone@americanchemistry.com if you have any questions or wish to discuss this information further.

Regards,

Lee Salamone

Lee Salamone

Senior Director

Attachment: Gradient Comments on OEHHA Hazard Identification Document Prepared for ACC

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Sandy MS. Integrating information from multiple toxicity testing approaches in cancer hazard identification. Presentation at National Toxicology Program Converging on Cancer Workshop. April 29-30, 2019. https://ntp.niehs.nih.gov/events/webinars-workshops/2019/coc/presentations/index.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> See Cal. Code Regs. tit. 27, § 25306(m).

Comments on the OEHHA Hazard Identification Document for Consideration of Listing Bisphenol A as a Chemical Known to the State of California to Cause Cancer Under Proposition 65

Prepared for American Chemistry Council 700 2<sup>nd</sup> Street NE Washington, DC 20002

November 14, 2022



#### Table of Contents

1	Introduction 1	
2	Epidem 2.1	niology Evidence
	2.2	Other limitations of the epidemiology studies can bias their results in either direction
	2.3	Despite their limitations, the epidemiology study results do not clearly support an association between BPA and invasive cancer in humans
3	Animal	Evidence
	3.1	The 1982 NTP bioassay does not provide clear or consistent evidence of BPA carcinogenicity in rodents at high doses
	3.2	<ul> <li>The CLARITY-BPA core study provides reliable evidence consistent with a lack of BPA carcinogenicity in rats</li></ul>
	3.3	The hazard identification document provides a biased review of the experimental animal evidence
	3.4	The results of experimental animal studies as a whole do not provide clear evidence that BPA exposure causes malignant tumors
4	Mechanistic Evidence 14	
5	Conclu	sions 15
References 16		

The Office of Environmental Health Hazard Assessment (OEHHA) of the California Environmental Protection Agency prepared a hazard identification document that reviews the available epidemiology, experimental animal, and mechanistic studies evaluating potential associations between bisphenol A (BPA) exposure and cancer outcomes in preparation for a possible inclusion of BPA on the list of chemicals known to the State of California to cause cancer under Proposition 65. The studies reviewed in the hazard identification document do not provide clear or consistent evidence that BPA causes invasive cancer in humans or animals; thus, they do not support a listing of BPA by OEHHA, and this is supported by the following points.

- The epidemiology studies have many important limitations that restrict their ability to be informative regarding whether BPA exposure is a causal factor in the development of cancer in humans. Many of the limitations can lead to potentially biased results, and the hazard identification document often states that this bias would be toward the null, implying that associations would likely be stronger if the sources of the bias were not present. This is not necessarily the case, however, as the study limitations result in considerable uncertainties that render the study results unreliable and cannot be assumed to universally bias risk estimates toward the null. The potential for bias away from the null should also be considered when interpreting these studies.
- The major limitation across most of the epidemiology studies is the measurement of BPA in biological samples collected from study participants at only one point in time, which does not reflect long-term exposure levels during the critical period of cancer development. Although a lack of BPA measurements during the critical exposure period for cancer development could result in causal effects (if there are any) being missed, it cannot be determined whether the studies would have reported positive associations with cancer if the authors had measured BPA levels from multiple samples collected prior to and during cancer development. Because of the ubiquitous nature of BPA exposure, it is expected that all study participants had at least some exposure to BPA throughout their life, but there is no way to know the magnitude of that exposure and whether it would contribute to the development of cancer because information on BPA exposures at earlier time points does not exist.
- Even despite their severe limitations, the epidemiology studies of BPA do not provide clear or compelling evidence that BPA causes invasive cancer in humans. There is no consistency in the direction or statistical significance of results across studies for any cancer type or across all cancers in general. The inconsistent results are more likely explained by the inadequate exposure assessment and other methodological limitations that can bias the results in either direction than by causation. Overall, there is no evidence in the epidemiology literature to support the plausibility of BPA as a carcinogen.
- Most of the experimental animal studies have significant methodological limitations and are of limited utility for assessing BPA carcinogenicity, though the chronic rodent bioassay conducted by the National Toxicology Program (NTP) (1982) and the Consortium Linking Academic and Regulatory Insights on BPA Toxicity (CLARITY-BPA) core study (NTP, 2018) have fewer limitations and are much more useful for evaluating BPA carcinogenicity over a wide range of doses. The NTP (1982) study used very high doses of BPA, investigated all target organs in detail, and reported remarkably few tumor types with an increased incidence only in male rodents and not in more than one species, except for leukemias (which the study authors concluded were not clearly

associated with BPA treatment). A statistically significant decrease in adrenal tumors reported in rats suggests that the large number of tissues and endpoints examined in this study, as well as the multiple statistical tests used, may have led to statistically significant findings in either direction. Thus, the results of the NTP (1982) study demonstrate that there is no clear or convincing evidence that high doses of BPA are carcinogenic in rats or mice, which is consistent with the study authors' conclusion.

- The CLARITY-BPA core study (NTP, 2018) is the largest study of BPA toxicity ever conducted, with two study arms that include dosing during the perinatal period and a wide range of tested doses, including doses that are far lower than those in the NTP (1982) study. The CLARITY-BPA core study also did not show any clear or consistent treatment-related increases in any cancer type (including leukemias), even when additional statistical analyses of the underlying data were conducted by OEHHA authors and presented in the hazard identification document. OEHHA authors also compared tumor incidence in three historical control data sets to tumor incidence in the CLARITY-BPA core study, but these data sets are inappropriate for such a comparison and do not allow for a reliable evaluation of rare *vs.* spontaneous tumor types. These comparisons only highlight the variability observed in rare tumor types across study arms, time points, and doses, suggesting that they are spontaneous tumors and not related to BPA treatment. The hazard identification document discusses a few issues with the CLARITY-BPA core study, but there is no evidence that these issues limited the ability of the study to detect potential carcinogenic effects of BPA. Thus, the CLARITY-BPA core study provides reliable evidence consistent with a lack of BPA carcinogenicity in rats.
- The hazard identification document presents the experimental animal evidence in a manner that is not systematic and appears to be aimed toward a conclusion of carcinogenicity for BPA regardless of whether the available evidence supports it. The OEHHA authors selectively reported the statistically significant results of statistical tests that they conducted rather than the results of the analyses reported by the study authors (which were not always statistically significant), with no rationale as to why the additional statistical analyses were conducted. The OEHHA authors also used inappropriate historical control data to identify rare tumors in the CLARITY-BPA core study and imply that they are associated with BPA treatment when it is more likely that they are spontaneous tumors. The hazard identification document excluded studies with a duration of less than 1 year if they did not observe tumors but included studies of a similar duration if they had positive tumor results. The document also did not report any evidence supporting a lack of BPA carcinogenicity, including when statistically significant decreases in the incidence of malignant tumors were reported by study authors.
- The experimental animal studies that evaluated exposures to BPA alone, which include the NTP (1982) bioassay and CLARITY-BPA core study, as well as several other studies with significant methodological limitations, are consistent in showing no statistically significant associations with the induction of any type of malignant tumor in rodents. The studies in which BPA was evaluated as a tumor promoter after exposure to known carcinogenic agents were limited in number and not relevant to humans but showed that BPA does not promote tumor induction in the animal systems tested. In studies in which BPA exposure was followed by exposure to known carcinogenic agents, BPA did not enhance susceptibility to most tumor types, but there is evidence that BPA exposure may enhance susceptibility to dimethylbenzanthracene (DMBA)-induced mammary gland tumors. The exposure to DMBA that was required to observe these effects is not a relevant exposure scenario for humans. Overall, there is no clear and consistent evidence that exposure to BPA causes malignant cancers in experimental animals unless the BPA exposure is followed by exposure to the known rodent carcinogen, DMBA, which is not a relevant exposure scenario for humans.
- The hazard identification document reports that there is some evidence that BPA exhibits the "10 key characteristics of carcinogens" (KCCs), but much of this evidence comes from *in vitro*

studies for which the effects of BPA and the concentrations of BPA required to induce the effects are not easily extrapolated to whole animals or humans. Just because a substance can induce certain effects in cultured cells that are consistent with mechanistic pathways associated with carcinogenesis, this does not provide strong evidence of carcinogenicity. Though BPA may have been shown to exhibit some effects consistent with these characteristics in certain studies, the characteristics are also shared by many non-carcinogenic substances. Expert judgment is needed to evaluate and weigh the evidence for or against these characteristics to determine if they are plausible and associated with mechanisms for BPA carcinogenicity. There are many different mechanisms proposed for BPA carcinogenicity, through interactions with a variety of receptors and other cellular molecules and activation of many signaling pathways. The relevance of these mechanisms to cancer development in humans is unclear, and the mechanisms are not supported by the results of the epidemiology and experimental animal studies, which do not provide clear or consistent evidence that BPA acts as a carcinogen by any mechanism.

#### **1** Introduction

The Office of Environmental Health Hazard Assessment (OEHHA) of the California Environmental Protection Agency selected bisphenol A (BPA) for consideration on the Proposition 65 list of chemicals known to the State of California to cause cancer. In preparation for a possible listing, OEHHA conducted an extensive review of the literature and prepared a hazard identification document titled "Evidence on the Carcinogenicity of Bisphenol A (BPA)" (CalOEHHA, 2022). This document is referred to herein as the "hazard identification document." The hazard identification document reviews the available epidemiology, experimental animal, and mechanistic studies evaluating potential associations between BPA exposure and cancer outcomes. The Carcinogen Identification Committee (CIC) will use this document, along with guidance criteria for identifying chemicals for listing as "known to the State to cause cancer" (CalOEHHA, 2001), to assess whether BPA should be listed. BPA may be listed if the evidence from scientifically valid studies *clearly* shows that BPA causes *invasive* cancer in humans or animals (CalOEHHA, 2001).

The comments below discuss the strengths, limitations, and results of the available studies relevant to BPA carcinogenicity that were reviewed in the hazard identification document, as well as issues with the interpretation of the study results in the hazard identification document. Upon review of the totality of the evidence and considering the strengths and limitations of the studies, it cannot be concluded that the evidence clearly shows that BPA causes invasive cancers in humans or experimental animals.

The OEHHA hazard identification document reviews the available epidemiology studies examining associations between BPA exposure and risks of various cancers and identifies multiple limitations of the studies. Many of the limitations can lead to potentially biased results, and the hazard identification document often states that this bias would be toward the null, implying that associations would likely be stronger if the sources of the bias were not present. This is not necessarily the case, however, as the study limitations result in considerable uncertainties that render the study results unreliable, but do not necessarily bias the results toward the null. As such, the results of the epidemiology studies do not provide clear evidence as to whether BPA is a human carcinogen. The epidemiology study limitations and their impact on the interpretation of the results are described below.

# 2.1 Lack of longitudinal BPA exposure measurements is a major limitation of the epidemiology studies and does not allow for reliable interpretation of their results.

As noted in the hazard identification document, exposure to BPA was assessed in the epidemiology studies most often by measurement of BPA concentrations in biological samples (*i.e.*, urine, blood, or tissue), as well as through questionnaire or job-exposure matrix (JEM). BPA concentrations were measured in biological samples collected from the adult study participants at one point in time, and for many of the studies this was at the time of cancer diagnosis or treatment. This is a major limitation that does not allow for a reliable interpretation of the results. Given the short half-life of BPA in the body (*i.e.*, less than 6 hours), a BPA measurement at one point in time does not reflect long-term exposure levels. In addition, measurement of BPA near the time of cancer diagnosis or treatment does not reflect BPA exposure during the critical period of cancer development, given the long latency periods of most cancers.

Although a lack of BPA measurements during the critical exposure period for cancer development could result in causal effects (if there are any) being missed, it cannot be determined whether the studies would have reported positive associations with cancer if the authors had measured BPA levels from multiple samples collected prior to and during cancer development. To surmise that the studies would have reported such associations is purely speculation and assumes that BPA does indeed cause the types of cancer evaluated and that the participants had sufficient exposures to induce those cancers. The epidemiology studies that measured BPA in biological samples do not allow for a determination one way or another whether BPA causes cancer because they cannot establish temporality between the BPA exposure level and the disease. Because of the ubiquitous nature of BPA exposure, it is expected that all study participants had at least some exposure to BPA throughout their life, but there is no way to know the magnitude of that exposure and whether it would be correlated with the induction of cancer, because information on BPA exposures at earlier time points does not exist.

# 2.2 Other limitations of the epidemiology studies can bias their results in either direction.

The hazard identification document discusses several other key limitations of the epidemiology studies, particularly with respect to BPA exposure assessment, and often states that the limitations can lead to non-differential exposure misclassification that may bias risk estimates toward the null. This is not always the case, however, as discussed below.

There are two primary types of misclassification: differential and non-differential. It is widely accepted that differential misclassification, which occurs when the probability of misclassifying the exposure differs between two groups (diseased and non-diseased, for example), can result in bias in the study risk estimate in either direction (toward or away from the null). Non-differential misclassification, which occurs when the probability of misclassification, which occurs when the probability of misclassification is equal between two groups, is frequently assumed to result in risk estimates biased toward the null (Gordis, 2009). However, the assumption of bias in the direction of the null, even in instances of non-differential misclassification, is not always true in reality (Yland *et al.*, 2022; Dosemeci *et al.*, 1990; Jurek *et al.*, 2005, 2008; Sorahan and Gilthorpe, 1994; Greenland and Gustafson, 2006), and it can actually result in bias away from the null, as shown in a considerable proportion of simulated scenarios (Yland *et al.*, 2022; Dosemeci *et al.*, 1990; Sorahan and Gilthorpe, 1994).

While non-differential misclassification theoretically occurs when misclassification is equal between diseased and non-diseased groups, in practice, the true proportion misclassified within each outcome group is likely to be differential due to random variation within the study (Yland *et al.*, 2022; Jurek *et al.*, 2005, 2008), which can result in bias in either direction. Even in instances where there often would be an assumption of bias toward the null, such as non-differential misclassification of a binary variable (*e.g.*, exposed to BPA/not exposed to BPA), there is always a chance of deviation from that expectation due to random variation within the study itself. Studies that are small (*e.g.*, the study of BPA and breast cancer by Keshavarz-Maleki *et al.* [2021]) and studies with low sensitivity (*e.g.*, another BPA-breast cancer study by Lopez-Carrillo *et al.* [2021]) are more likely to be impacted from misclassification that deviates from expectations and can bias the results in either direction.

A few of the BPA epidemiology studies used a questionnaire or JEM to estimate BPA exposures. As noted in the hazard identification document, use of these methods for exposure assessment is a significant limitation, as questionnaire responses do not correlate well with urinary BPA levels, and a JEM is of limited utility because of widespread non-occupational exposure to BPA. Thus, the estimates from using these methods likely do not reflect actual individual BPA exposure levels. The hazard identification document states that use of a questionnaire can result in non-differential exposure misclassification, and that this may bias risk estimates towards the null. However, case-control studies in which exposures are captured *via* questionnaire can be impacted by recall bias, resulting in differential misclassification bias, if cases recall their exposures differently than non-cases. The case-control study examining the association between BPA and prostate cancer (Tse *et al.*, 2017), which reported a statistically significant elevated risk, estimated BPA exposures using questionnaire-based data, which can lead to a risk of bias in either direction.

Very few of the epidemiology studies noted assessing or controlling for contamination of samples. The hazard identification document notes that contamination could result in non-differential misclassification and that this could bias risk estimates toward the null. As noted above, however, truly equal probabilities of misclassification of exposure between outcome groups is unlikely, and this deviation from expectation can result in bias in either direction (Yland *et al.*, 2022; Jurek *et al.*, 2005, 2008).

The hazard identification document states that exposure characterization that relies upon a single spot sample of BPA could result in non-differential misclassification that may result in bias toward the null. As noted above, a sample at a single point in time does not accurately characterize historical or longitudinal exposures. Due to factors such as the short half-life of BPA in the body, intraindividual variability in BPA metabolism, and random variability in the sample itself, it is not possible to predict what the true long-term exposure levels were, and this uncertainty leads to results that are unreliable. Because the true long-term BPA exposure levels could be higher or lower than the exposure level estimated from a spot sample, it cannot be assumed that reliance on a spot sample for BPA exposure would bias risk estimates toward the null.

It has been demonstrated that non-differential misclassification of a continuous variable does not guarantee non-differential misclassification of the categorized variable (Yland *et al.*, 2022). Most of the BPA epidemiology studies analyzed levels of BPA that were measured in biological samples on a continuous scale by using a categorical approach. If categorization results in misclassification that is no longer non-differential, it can be much more difficult to predict the direction of any potential bias, and it cannot be assumed to be toward the null (Gordis, 2009).

The hazard identification document notes the inconsistency with which studies adjusted for urinary concentrations of BPA; some studies reported creatinine-adjusted values and others reported unadjusted values, while few reported both. The hazard identification document states that the studies that only reported unadjusted values could introduce bias. However, while creatinine adjustment is a commonly used method to adjust chemical concentrations to account for urine dilution, there is no universally accepted method to control for dilution (LaKind *et al.*, 2019). Further, it has been shown that adjustment for creatinine can lead to results that are difficult to interpret, and it has been suggested that without a better understanding of how to control for urine dilution, studies should provide estimates that are both unadjusted and adjusted for creatinine (or specific gravity) for comparison (LaKind *et al.*, 2019).

Overall, the impact of the potentially misclassified BPA exposures in the epidemiology studies reviewed in the hazard identification document cannot be assumed to universally bias risk estimates toward the null. Even with the assumption of non-differential misclassification, which in and of itself may not be a fair assumption, the resulting bias can be away from the null. Thus, the potential for bias away from the null should also be considered when interpreting these studies.

# 2.3 Despite their limitations, the epidemiology study results do not clearly support an association between BPA and invasive cancer in humans.

The many limitations of the epidemiology studies preclude their ability to provide evidence as to whether BPA exposure is associated with human cancers. The results across analyses of specific cancer types are inconsistent and do not support an association with BPA exposure. For example, of the 13 studies evaluating breast cancer that are reviewed in the hazard identification document, the majority reported no associations with BPA; there were some associations in the negative direction in certain analyses and in the positive direction in other analyses. Only a few of the breast cancer studies reported statistically significant, positive associations, but these are most likely due to chance or bias, given the severe limitations in exposure assessment discussed above that render the exposure estimates as uncertain and the study results as unreliable, as well as other limitations that can bias the results in either direction.

The results of studies of other cancer types reviewed in the hazard identification document are also inconsistent or otherwise do not provide clear evidence of associations with BPA exposure. The few studies of prostate cancer reported statistically significant associations with BPA exposure in some analyses, but there was no exposure-response relationship in fully adjusted models (Tarapore *et al.*, 2014; Tse *et al.*,

2017; Salamanca-Fernández et al., 2021). The two studies of thyroid cancer were cross-sectional in design and cannot be used to establish causation; one of these studies reported a non-statistically significant increased risk of thyroid cancer (Marotta et al., 2019), while the other reported a statistically significant increased risk (Zhou et al., 2017), though neither study adjusted for any potential confounders or other covariates. There were no associations reported for several cancers examined in only one study each: endometrial cancer (Sarink et al., 2021), lymphoma (Costas et al., 2015), uveal melanoma (Behrens et al., 2012), extrahepatic biliary tract cancer (Ahrens et al., 2007), and all cancer sites combined (Bao et al., Statistically significant associations were reported for the individual studies that evaluated 2020). osteosarcoma (Jia et al., 2013), lung cancer (Li et al., 2020), and meningioma (Duan et al., 2013); however, Duan et al. (2013) evaluated risks of only benign meningiomas, most of which do not progress to malignant tumors (Di Nunno et al., 2022). In addition, the results of the studies of osteosarcoma and lung cancer are subject to confounding bias, as they did not adequately adjust for key risk factors for these cancer types. The results for osteosarcoma and lung cancer are also from only one study each and need to be confirmed in additional studies with better designs before they can be used as evidence of carcinogenicity. As with the breast cancer studies, the statistically significant associations reported in only certain analyses of a few other types of cancer are likely due to chance or bias, given the limitations of the studies with respect to exposure assessment and other methodological issues.

Overall, the epidemiology studies reviewed in the hazard identification document do not clearly show that BPA causes invasive cancer in humans. There is no consistency in the direction or statistical significance of results across studies for any cancer type or across all cancers in general. The inconsistent results are more likely explained by the inadequate exposure assessment and other methodological limitations that can bias the results in either direction than by causation. Most importantly, the studies do not evaluate long-term exposures prior to cancer induction and thus cannot establish the magnitude of BPA exposure during the critical period of cancer development. Given these important limitations, the epidemiology studies of BPA exposure and cancer are uncertain, leading to unreliable results that cannot be used as evidence for or against causation. Even despite their limitations, the studies do not provide clear or consistent evidence that BPA can cause any type of cancer in humans, and as such, there is no evidence in the epidemiology literature to support the plausibility of BPA as a carcinogen.

#### 3 Animal Evidence

The OEHHA hazard identification document reviews experimental animal studies of BPA exposure and tumor-related endpoints, with most of these studies having significant methodological limitations such as short (*i.e.*, less than lifetime) study durations, a small number of animals per dose group with no power calculation to justify the small group size, and lack of reporting regarding whether researchers were blinded to the exposure status of the animals. Many of the experimental animal studies also did not confirm the purity of the BPA administered and did not randomize animals into the different dose or vehicle groups, and some did not report the statistical methods used or even conduct statistical analyses. Because of these limitations, these studies are of limited utility for assessing BPA carcinogenicity.

In contrast, the two chronic rodent carcinogenicity studies of BPA with exposure *via* the diet (NTP, 1982) or oral gavage (NTP, 2018; Camacho *et al.*, 2019) are well-conducted studies of high quality and, therefore, are more useful for evaluating BPA carcinogenicity over a wide range of doses. The NTP (1982) dietary bioassay in rats and mice was conducted according to NTP guidelines for carcinogenicity bioassays in small rodents and in compliance with Good Laboratory Practice (GLP). NTP (2018) and Camacho *et al.* (2019) reported the results of the core study of the Consortium Linking Academic and Regulatory Insights on BPA Toxicity (CLARITY-BPA) research program, which involved academic and regulatory scientists in the study design and provided animals and biological samples to National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences (NIEHS)-funded academic scientists to conduct hypothesis-driven studies of various endpoints to address controversies over the potential toxicity of BPA. The CLARITY-BPA core study was conducted in rats in compliance with United States Food and Drug Administration (FDA) GLP for the conduct of nonclinical laboratory studies (Camacho *et al.*, 2019). The NTP (1982) bioassay and the CLARITY-BPA core study do not provide clear or consistent evidence of BPA carcinogenicity in rodents, as discussed below.

# 3.1 The 1982 NTP bioassay does not provide clear or consistent evidence of BPA carcinogenicity in rodents at high doses.

The NTP (1982) bioassay exposed rats and mice to BPA *via* the diet for 2 years at doses that are at least six orders of magnitude higher than typical estimated human intakes. For example, the lowest dose to rats in this study was 74 mg/kg-day BPA, whereas median daily intakes of BPA from all sources for the general US population are estimated to be approximately 20 ng/kg-day (LaKind *et al.*, 2019). NTP (1982) reported statistically significant differences in the incidence of a few types of tumors in male animals treated with these high doses of BPA compared to controls. These differences do not provide strong evidence for BPA carcinogenicity, however. None of the tumors with a statistically significant increased incidence were observed in more than one sex or more than one species, except for leukemias, which were observed in male rats and male mice. The leukemias and other tumors with increased incidence were not clearly associated with BPA treatment, as explained below.

In male F344 rats, BPA exposure was associated with an increased incidence of leukemia (not otherwise specified) at the highest dose tested in at least one of the statistical tests (46% *versus* 26%; p = 0.03) and the dose trend was statistically significant (p = 0.021) (NTP, 1982). When life table analysis was conducted, neither the high-dose effect nor the dose-response trend was statistically significant. No statistically significant increases in the incidence of leukemia were reported for female rats. The leukemia incidence rates were within the range of historical control data for F344 rats, so it is likely that the increased incidence

GRADIENT

of leukemias in the high-dose male rats was not related to BPA treatment (Haighton *et al.*, 2002). Consistent with this, NTP (1982) concluded that the increased incidence of leukemia in male rats was not clearly associated with BPA administration, and it is not considered to be convincing evidence of carcinogenicity.

In male B6C3F1 mice, BPA exposure was associated with a statistically significant increased incidence of all lymphomas in at least one of the statistical tests in the low dose group (16% versus 4%; p = 0.049) but not the high dose group, and no increase in all lymphomas was reported for female mice (NTP, 1982). A statistically significant increase in the incidence of lymphomas and leukemias combined was also reported in male mice in the low dose group (18% versus 4%; p = 0.028) but not the high dose group (and not in female mice). This increase was driven by the lymphoma results, as there was only one animal with leukemia in the low dose group. The level of significance for these results did not meet the Bonferroni inequality criterion, however, and NTP (1982) stated that the increased incidence cannot be associated unequivocally with the administration of BPA. In addition, the types of lymphohematopoietic tumors observed in the mice were typical of those that occur spontaneously in the studied strain, and the incidence rates were within the range of historical controls for the strain (Haighton *et al.*, 2002). NTP (1982) concluded that the increased incidence of leukemias and lymphomas in mice were not convincing evidence of carcinogenicity.

In the NTP (1982) study, BPA exposure was also associated with a statistically significant increase in testis interstitial cell tumors in male rats in both the low (p = 0.001) and high (p = 0.003) dose groups. The Cochran Armitage test for linear trend was also statistically significant (p = 0.001). However, NTP did not consider the increase in testicular interstitial cell tumors to be treatment-related based on historical control data for F344 rats at the NTP facility, and there is a high incidence (>90%) of interstitial cell testicular tumors in aging F344 male rats (NTP, 1982).

The NTP (1982) study also reported a statistically significant linear trend in the incidence of pituitary chromophobe carcinomas male mice when using the Cochran Armitage test ( $P_{trend} = 0.016$ ). In male rats, no statistically significant increases in pituitary adenoma/carcinoma or cortical adenoma/carcinoma were observed (NTP, 1982), so this study does not provide strong or consistent evidence for an association between BPA and pituitary tumors.

Finally, the NTP (1982) study reported a statistically significant *decrease* in pheochromocytomas of the adrenal gland in male rats in both the low (p = 0.035) and high (p = 0.049) dose groups compared with controls. In addition, the Cochran Armitage test for linear trend was statistically significant in the negative direction (p = 0.031). There were no statistically significant changes in incidence of adrenal pheochromocytomas in BPA-treated female rats compared to controls.

Overall, the NTP (1982) study examined multiple cancer endpoints across male and female rodents of two species, yet reported very few cancer types, with an increased incidence observed only in male animals and not in more than one species, except for leukemias, for which a statistically significant increase was observed in male rats and a combined incidence of one leukemia with lymphomas was increased in male mice. The hazard identification document does not discuss that the study authors concluded that these tumors, as well as the testicular interstitial cell tumors observed in male rats, were not clearly associated with BPA treatment. The leukemias and testicular tumors were also not observed in rats in the high-quality CLARITY-BPA core study, as discussed below, which provides support for the increased incidence of these cancer types being chance findings or due to common spontaneous tumor types in aging male rats. The increased trend in pituitary tumors in male mice was not observed in other species or sexes, and the statistically significant decrease in adrenal tumors in rats suggests that the large number of tissues and endpoints examined in this study, as well as the multiple statistical tests used, may have led to statistically significant findings in either direction due to lack of adjustment for multiple comparisons. Thus, the results of the NTP (1982) study do not provide clear or consistent evidence of BPA carcinogenicity in rats or mice

at dietary exposure levels that are far higher than typical human exposures, which is consistent with the conclusions of the NTP (1982) study authors.

# **3.2** The CLARITY-BPA core study provides reliable evidence consistent with a lack of BPA carcinogenicity in rats.

The CLARITY-BPA core study, as reported by NTP (2018) and Camacho *et al.* (2019), used much lower doses of BPA and over a wider dose range than the NTP (1982) bioassay and exposed Sprague Dawley rats *via* oral gavage during the perinatal period (*i.e.*, the stop-dose arm), as well as up to 1 or 2 years of age (*i.e.*, the continuous-dose arm). The study involved the evaluation of many endpoints across two study arms (stop-dose and continuous-dose), each with five dose levels of BPA (ranging from 2.5 to 25 mg/kg-day) and vehicle controls, as well as two doses of the positive control ethinyl estradiol (EE2) (only in the continuous-dose arm). NTP (2018) reported very few statistically significant increases in the incidence of malignant tumors in BPA-treated animals compared to controls, and only in those sacrificed at 2 years of age in the stop-dose arm of the study. Specifically, there was a statistically significant increase in mammary gland adenomas and adenocarcinomas combined in female rats at the lowest BPA dose tested (2.5  $\mu$ g/kg-day), a statistically significant increase in malignant lymphoma of the prostate gland in male rats at the highest BPA dose tested (25 mg/kg-day), and a statistically significant increased trend for malignant lymphomas at all sites in male rats.

# **3.2.1** The few positive results for malignant tumors are likely the result of chance fluctuations in incidence or false positive findings due to a lack of adjustment for multiple comparisons.

The statistically significant, non-dose-dependent increase in female mammary gland adenomas and adenocarcinomas combined was only observed at the 2-year sacrifice in the stop-dose arm of the study at the lowest dose tested and not at the 1-year sacrifice for this arm or at either the 1- or 2-year sacrifice in the continuous-dose arm (NTP, 2018). Exposure to the higher dose  $(0.5 \ \mu g/kg-day)$  of the EE2 positive control also resulted in a statistically significant increase in mammary adenocarcinomas. The statistically significant result at only the lowest BPA dose in only the stop-dose arm should be interpreted with caution, as there is evidence that the results are likely a chance fluctuation in incidence (Camacho *et al.*, 2019). For example, there were no statistically significant increases in nonneoplastic mammary lesions that may be precursors for adenocarcinoma at any BPA dose in the stop-dose arm. In addition, the authors compared incidences of many neoplastic and nonneoplastic lesions between treatment groups at multiple doses and in different study arms, but did not adjust for multiple comparisons, so the statistically significant increase in mammary gland tumors may be a false positive finding.

The increase in malignant lymphoma of the prostate gland and the increased trend for malignant lymphoma at all sites reported for males in the stop-dose arm of the study should also be interpreted with caution. As with the increased mammary gland tumor incidence, these results may be chance findings or false positives due to multiple comparisons. It is also not plausible that BPA exposure during only the perinatal period would induce mammary gland tumors or lymphomas at a specific dose but not when exposure to the same dose of BPA occurred during both the perinatal period and up to 2 years of age in another arm of the study. This is consistent with the conclusions of the CLARITY-BPA core study authors that while there were some statistically significant differences in treated rats compared to vehicle controls, the effects did not show a coherent or plausible pattern consistent with treatment-related lesions, particularly given the low stringency statistical tests that were applied (NTP, 2018).

# **3.2.2** The OEHHA authors conducted additional statistical analyses of the CLARITY-BPA data, with no rationale for doing so, and selectively reported their statistically significant results.

The hazard identification document does not provide the conclusions of the CLARITY-BPA core study authors, and instead reports the results of statistical tests for the study tumor data that were conducted by the authors of the hazard identification document at OEHHA. These additional statistical tests conducted by OEHHA authors found statistically significant increasing trends in hepatocellular carcinomas in male rats in the continuous-dose arm at the 2-year sacrifice and in clitoral gland adenomas and carcinomas combined that the CLARITY-BPA core study authors did not report. The hazard identification document provides no rationale as to why additional statistical analyses were conducted by OEHHA authors for the CLARITY-BPA study, such as whether the OEHHA authors disagree with the statistical tests used by the CLARITY-BPA core study authors. In fact, it is only in the footnotes of the various tables of results for this study that it is specified in the hazard identification document that the statistical analyses were conducted by OEHHA authors and not the study authors. Thus, the OEHHA authors conducted additional statistical analyses of the results and selectively reported those that produced statistically significant results. This practice results in "*p*-hacking" (*i.e.*, selective reporting) and can lead to the reporting of false positive results (Head *et al.*, 2015).

The hazard identification document also does not state whether the OEHHA authors conducted their own statistical analyses for all tumor endpoints in the study or only certain endpoints, nor does it provide a methodology section that states the specific statistical methods used. The table footnotes indicate that a Fisher pairwise comparison with controls and an "Exact trend test" was conducted for several endpoints, but there is no explanation as to exactly which type of trend test this is. There is also no mention of whether there was adjustment for multiple comparisons. If OEHHA authors conducted their own statistical analyses for the large number of tumor types observed in at least one animal in the CLARITY-BPA core study, it is very possible that the two statistically significant increased trends not reported by the study authors are false positive findings due to multiple comparisons.

### **3.2.3** OEHHA used historical control data sets that were inappropriate for identifying rare tumors in the CLARITY-BPA animals.

The hazard identification document includes an analysis of three sets of historical control data by OEHHA authors to identify rare tumor types observed in rats in the CLARITY-BPA core study that are found in less than 1% of historical control animals. The hazard identification document states that the most appropriate historical control data are from studies of animals of the same strain, colony, laboratory, diet, test substance administration, and housing conditions, and that were conducted within 2-3 years of the current study. However, the OEHHA authors acknowledged that there are no historical control databases that meet these criteria for the CLARITY-BPA core study, and the hazard identification document stresses that such inappropriate historical control data should be used only with extreme caution. Despite this, the OEHHA authors used three historical control data sets that are inappropriate to compare to the CLARITY-BPA core study data. One set was also used by NTP (2018), which included animals of the same strain, colony, and laboratory, but NTP (2018) acknowledged that the studies in this data set were conducted more than 5 years prior to the CLARITY-BPA core study and used dietary exposure rather than oral gavage. The other two data sets were from studies conducted in the same rat strain but different colonies, and most of the studies in these data sets were conducted more than 3 years prior to initiation of the CLARITY-BPA core study (CalOEHHA, 2022). When the OEHHA authors inappropriately compared these three historical control data sets to the CLARITY-BPA core study data, they identified a wide variety of rare tumor types observed in one or a few animals, with an incidence that exceeds or is similar to the mean incidence in each historical control data set.

Given the uncertainties in the appropriateness of the historical control data sets, as stated in the hazard identification document, they should not be used to evaluate the incidence of rare tumor types in the CLARITY-BPA study. The historical control data do not provide accurate information about spontaneous tumor incidence in the colony of rats used in the CLARITY-BPA study, so an analysis of rare tumor types using these data is moot and should not be relied upon for evaluating the carcinogenicity of BPA. Because the CLARITY-BPA core study is a 2-year bioassay, it is not uncommon to observe spontaneous tumors in animals during an evaluation of this duration. Consistent with this, the "rare" tumors identified in the hazard identification document are highly variable across study arms, time points (1 year *vs.* 2 years), and sexes as far as the tumor site and type, with no discernible dose-response relationships across the various tumor types. In addition, the number of rare tumor types observed is much higher in rats sacrificed at 2 years than those sacrificed at 1 year, increasing the likelihood that they are spontaneous tumors that occurred with increasing age of the animals. Thus, the reported low incidences of these tumors cannot be reliably attributed to BPA exposure.

#### **3.2.4** The issues with the CLARITY-BPA study noted by OEHHA did not limit the study's ability to detect potential carcinogenic effects of BPA.

The hazard identification document notes that there are several issues associated with the CLARITY-BPA core study that may have limited its ability to detect carcinogenic effects. One is the concern regarding data from a pilot study of the CLARITY-BPA project in which it was shown that control animals had significant background contamination with BPA and the source of the contamination was not identified (Churchwell *et al.*, 2014). The hazard identification document states that contamination is also a possibility in the core study, as it was not possible to identify the BPA source and effectively address the issue. The hazard identification document notes that the "high incidence of several rare tumors" in the vehicle control animals of the CLARITY-BPA core study (which were identified using inappropriate historical control data sets, as discussed above) "may result from the unexplained BPA contamination" (CalOEHHA, 2022). It is not plausible that the increased incidence of these tumor types is attributable to BPA contamination, however, as these tumor types were not observed with the higher and more continuous exposures to BPA in the actual BPA treatment groups. This argues against BPA contamination as a cause of the rare tumors and supports that they are more likely to be spontaneous tumors that occurred in aging animals.

However, NTP (2018) conducted sensitivity analyses to address whether BPA contamination would affect study outcomes. NTP (2018) reported that a subset of the study animals was housed for a short period of time in the same room as animals dosed with 250 mg/kg-day BPA and were potentially exposed to low levels of BPA above the dietary exposure, which could potentially lead to blood levels of BPA metabolites similar to those in the lowest dose group (2.5  $\mu$ g/kg-day) (Heindel *et al.*, 2015). NTP (2018) also noted that animals co-housed with those receiving 25 mg/kg-day BPA had no detectable BPA metabolites in their blood (Heindel *et al.*, 2015). NTP (2018). NTP (2018) conducted additional statistical analyses of each endpoint excluding the animals co-housed with animals receiving 250 mg/kg-day BPA (*i.e.*, sensitivity analyses), and these did not show any consistent effects of BPA treatment that were not evident in the main analyses with all animals, indicating that any inadvertent BPA exposure during the co-housing with high-dose animals had minimal impact on the results of the statistical tests.

Another issue discussed in the hazard identification document is the potential insensitivity of the specific rat colony used in the CLARITY-BPA studies to known estrogenic chemicals, such as EE2. The CLARITY-BPA core study included two doses of EE2 (0.05 and 0.5  $\mu$ g/kg-day) as positive controls in the continuous-dose arm, and NTP (2018) reported that the higher EE2 dose was associated with several strong

effects in female animals that were clearly interpretable and biologically plausible as estrogenic effects. For example, EE2 had a clear impact on the female mammary gland, inducing an increase in adenocarcinoma incidence, ductal and alveolar dilatation, and lobular hyperplasia (NTP, 2018). In addition, a 90-day toxicity study conducted under the same conditions and using animals from the same colony as the CLARITY-BPA core study reported multiple adverse effects in female rats dosed with 0.5 μg/kg-day EE2 that are consistent with effects observed in other rodent studies of EE2 (Delclos *et al.*, 2014).

A third issue discussed in the hazard identification document is the lack of an unhandled control group that was not subjected to oral gavage of the vehicle, as oral gavage can create significant differences in potential stress-related endpoints relative to unhandled animals, and such stress may have diminished the power of the study to identify BPA-related effects. Oral gavage dosing was selected for the CLARITY-BPA core study, which included perinatal exposure, because of poor lactational transfer of BPA to rat pups and the need for efficient and consistent concentrations when dosing a large number of neonatal rats (Camacho et al., 2019). A study by Gear et al. (2017) that used siblings of the core study animals reported decreased body weights in continuous-dose arm males (gavaged for up to 2 years) compared to stop-dose arm males (only gavaged as pups for a brief duration) and stated that this was consistent with other studies showing prolonged postnatal stress decreases weight gain in male animals. Camacho et al. (2019) noted that the other studies cited by Gear et al. (2017) used methods of restraint that were very different than those used in the CLARITY-BPA core study (*i.e.*, holding for 75 minutes per day in plastic restraints or an electric shock pad vs. manual holding for less than a minute in the core study). In addition, the 90-day toxicity study using animals from the same colony as the CLARITY-BPA core study animals and conducted under the same conditions reported no significant body weight differences between unhandled controls and vehicle controls dosed via gavage (Delclos et al., 2014). Further, Camacho et al. (2019) reported that in the core study, there were no significant differences between dosing arms for several potentially stressrelated endpoints, such as body weight, adrenal weight, thymus weight, and white blood cell counts.

### **3.2.5** The CLARITY-BPA core study does not provide clear or consistent evidence of BPA carcinogenicity in rats.

Overall, the CLARITY-BPA core study did not show any clear or consistent treatment-related increases in any tumor type, even when additional statistical analyses of the underlying data were conducted by OEHHA authors. The use of inappropriate historical control data sets does not allow for a reliable evaluation of rare *vs*. spontaneous tumor types, and only highlights the variability in such tumor types across study arms, time points, and doses. There is no evidence that the issues with the CLARITY-BPA core study discussed in the hazard identification document limited the ability of the study to detect potential carcinogenic effects of BPA. Thus, the CLARITY-BPA core study provides reliable evidence consistent with a lack of BPA carcinogenicity in rats.

# 3.3 The hazard identification document provides a biased review of the experimental animal evidence.

The hazard identification document presents the experimental animal evidence in a manner that is not systematic and appears to be aimed toward a conclusion of carcinogenicity for BPA regardless of whether the available evidence supports it. As discussed above, the OEHHA authors conducted additional statistical analyses of the CLARITY-BPA core study data (without any justification for doing so) and used inappropriate and unreliable historical control data sets to identify rare tumor types in that study (but did not evaluate tumor incidence in additional historical control data sets for any other reviewed study). The hazard identification document also discusses the potential for BPA core study, but does not discuss these

issues for the other experimental animal studies reviewed in the document, despite the fact that these other studies have many significant methodological limitations and also cannot rule out potential BPA contamination. Thus, the hazard identification document provides a biased review of the overall evidence toward a conclusion of carcinogenicity, as it does not apply the same level of scrutiny to the other experimental animal studies as it does to the large and well-conducted CLARITY-BPA core study, which found reliable evidence consistent with a lack of BPA carcinogenicity in rats.

The OEHHA authors also conducted their own statistical analyses of some of the other experimental animal studies, but it is not clear exactly which studies and which endpoints in those studies were chosen for statistical reanalysis. There is also no methodology section in the hazard identification document to provide a rationale for why the additional statistical analyses were conducted and which data were selected to reanalyze, or an explanation of the statistical methods that were used. As noted above, conducting various statistical analyses until a statistically significant effect is produced and reported is a practice that results in "*p*-hacking" and can lead to the reporting of false positive results.

The hazard identification document also notes that studies with perinatal exposure to BPA and a study duration of less than 1 year are inadequate to assess BPA carcinogenic potential and were excluded from review *unless* tumors were observed in the studies. Exclusion of studies based on their results, whether positive or negative, goes against best practices for evaluating evidence for causality (Rhomberg *et al.*, 2013), and if studies with such short durations are inadequate to assess BPA carcinogenicity, all such studies should be excluded based on this methodological limitation and not based on their results. The fact that tumors were observed in some studies with durations of less than 1 year indicates that such studies may indeed have the ability to detect treatment-related effects and should not be automatically excluded.

The hazard identification document does not report any evidence supporting a lack of BPA carcinogenicity. For example, when discussing the few statistically significant increases in tumor incidence reported in the NTP (1982) study, there is no mention of the statistically significant decrease in adrenal pheochromocytomas in male rats, which lends credence to the few statistically significant differences from controls in the study likely being attributable to chance or false positive results due to multiple comparisons. As another example, the hazard identification document discusses the statistically significant increased trend in incidence of uterine stromal polyps in females sacrificed at 1 year of age in the CLARITY-BPA core study continuous-dose arm, but does not mention that there was a statistically significant decreased incidence of these tumors at the highest dose tested and a statistically significant decreased trend in incidence of these tumors in females sacrificed at 2 years of age in the study. If any statistically significant decrease in tumor incidence is used as evidence that BPA causes cancer, then any statistically significant decrease in tumor incidence must be used as evidence that BPA exposure protects against cancer, but that cannot be done if the statistically significant results in the negative direction are not presented.

Another example of the biased review of the evidence is in the presentation of evidence from the CLARITY-BPA grantee study of mammary gland effects by Montevil *et al.* (2020). This 90-day study did not report any malignant mammary gland tumors in BPA-treated animals, but the hazard identification document provides a quote of the study authors' conclusions that "lower doses resulted in larger effects [than higher doses of BPA], consistent with the core study (NTP, 2018), which revealed a significant increase of mammary adenocarcinoma incidence in the stop-dose animals at the lowest BPA dose tested" (Montevil *et al.*, 2020). This quotation is misleading, as it implies that the study by Montevil *et al.* (2020) reported an increased incidence in mammary gland adenocarcinomas, which it did not. The quotation refers to the non-neoplastic effects that were observed inconsistently across doses in the study at far less than a chronic exposure duration and were not necessarily "larger effects" at lower doses compared to higher doses.

# 3.4 The results of experimental animal studies as a whole do not provide clear evidence that BPA exposure causes malignant tumors.

The experimental animal studies that evaluated exposures to BPA alone are consistent in showing no statistically significant associations with the induction of any type of malignant tumor, whether in the chronic bioassays by NTP (1982, 2018) or the other studies reviewed in the hazard identification document that have multiple limitations, including a small number of animals and short study duration. Thus, there is no clear and consistent evidence that exposure to BPA alone causes malignant cancers in experimental animals.

Other experimental animal studies of BPA are not relevant to human exposures. Studies where a known carcinogen was administered in addition to BPA selected doses of the carcinogen based on an expectation that tumors would result independent of BPA exposure. Regardless, the studies in which BPA was evaluated as a tumor promoter after exposure to known carcinogenic agents were limited in number but showed that BPA does not promote tumor induction in the animal systems tested. BPA exposure was not associated with a statistically significant increase in mammary gland tumors in the study by Zhang *et al.* (2021), even though the hazard identification document states that it was. Zhang *et al.* (2021) did not report the statistical significance of the results for tumor incidence; they only reported the statistical significance of the results for tumor incidence; they only reported the statistical significance of the ability to induce tumors). Two other studies did not report increases in thyroid tumors after exposure to a combination of three carcinogenic agents followed by exposure to BPA (Zhang *et al.*, 2017; Takagi *et al.*, 2001).

In studies in which BPA exposure was followed by exposure to known carcinogenic agents, BPA did not enhance susceptibility to most tumor types. One study reported a statistically significant increase in microinvasive, but not glandular, prostate tumors after exposure to BPA in combination with estradiol and testosterone (Prins *et al.*, 2017), but two other studies did not report an enhanced susceptibility to prostate tumors after exposure to BPA in combination with estradiol and testosterone (Prins *et al.*, 2017), but two other studies did not report an enhanced susceptibility to prostate tumors after exposure to BPA in combination with either a high-fat diet (Facina *et al.*, 2018) or exposure to the carcinogen 3,2'-dimethyl-4-aminobiphenyl (DMAB) (Ichihara *et al.*, 2003). A statistically significant increased incidence of mammary gland tumors was reported in three studies in which BPA exposure (at oral doses ranging from 0.025 to 0.25 mg/kg-day, but not at a lower dose of 0.0025 mg/kg-day) was followed by exposure to DMBA (Betancourt *et al.*, 2010; Leung *et al.*, 2017; Varuzza *et al.*, 2019), but not in another study where N-methyl-N-nitrosourea (MNU) was the tumor-inducing agent (Durando *et al.*, 2007). Thus, while the tumor susceptibility studies provide evidence that BPA exposure may enhance susceptibility to DMBA-induced mammary gland tumors, the exposure to this potent rodent carcinogen that was required to observe these effects is not a relevant exposure scenario for humans.

The hazard identification document reviews several studies using xenograft or syngeneic mouse models, but these studies involve the injection of established cancer cells into animals and evaluation of the effects of BPA on their growth or volume, rather than the effects of BPA on inducing cells to become cancerous. As such, these studies do not provide evidence as to whether BPA can induce cancer.

Overall, there is no clear and consistent evidence that exposure to BPA causes malignant cancers in experimental animals unless the BPA exposure is followed by exposure to the known rodent carcinogen DMBA, which is not a relevant exposure scenario for humans.

#### GRADIENT

#### 4 Mechanistic Evidence

The OEHHA hazard identification document uses the "10 key characteristics of carcinogens" (KCCs) to organize information on the potential mechanisms of carcinogenesis for BPA. The 10 KCCs were proposed by the International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) as a set of mechanistic characteristics that are common to established human carcinogens (Smith *et al.*, 2016). The 10 KCCs can be useful for organizing mechanistic evidence, but expert judgment is needed to evaluate and weigh the evidence for these characteristics to determine if they are plausible and associated with mechanisms for BPA carcinogenicity. This includes consideration of the quality of the mechanistic studies, the relevance of the evidence to human carcinogenicity, and how positive and negative findings from the mechanistic studies should be integrated with evidence from epidemiology and experimental animal studies to form conclusions regarding the likelihood that BPA has any of the 10 KCCs or causes cancer through any of them (Goodman and Lynch, 2017).

The hazard identification document indicates that there is at least some evidence that BPA has been shown to exhibit each of the 10 KCCs. However, much of this evidence comes from *in vitro* studies for which the effects of BPA and the concentrations of BPA required to induce the effects are not easily extrapolated to whole animals or humans. The hazard identification document focuses on providing any positive evidence for each of the 10 KCCs, but it does not weigh the evidence for or against each mechanism to evaluate whether it is a plausible mechanism for BPA carcinogenesis.

Just because a substance can induce certain effects in cultured cells that are consistent with mechanistic pathways associated with carcinogenesis, this does not provide strong evidence of carcinogenicity. Though BPA may have been shown to exhibit some effects consistent with the 10 KCCs in certain studies, the characteristics are also shared by many non-carcinogenic substances (Smith *et al.*, 2021; Bus, 2017; Goodman and Lynch, 2017), particularly when tested at very high doses and/or in *in vitro* studies where positive (including false positive) results for a particular characteristic would be expected (Smith *et al.*, 2021). Thus, the existence of evidence for one or more of the 10 KCCs for BPA does not automatically indicate that BPA is carcinogenic, and this cannot not be used to form conclusions about the potential carcinogenicity of BPA.

The key characteristics approach to evaluating mechanistic evidence for carcinogenicity is too broad to be used alone for an evaluation of the carcinogenic potential of a substance, which requires a comprehensive evaluation of the available epidemiology and toxicology evidence (Smith *et al.*, 2021; Bus, 2017; Goodman and Lynch, 2017; Smith *et al.*, 2016). There are many different mechanisms proposed for BPA carcinogenicity through interactions with a variety of receptors and other cellular molecules and activation of many signaling pathways (Cimmino *et al.*, 2020; Cuomo *et al.*, 2017; Dumitrascu *et al.*, 2020; Khan *et al.*, 2021; Wang *et al.*, 2016), adding to the complexity of defining BPA's potential mode(s) of action for inducing various cancers, if indeed BPA is carcinogenic. The relevance of the mechanisms are described are *in vitro* studies for which the effects are not easily extrapolated to humans. In addition, there is no support for these mechanisms among the epidemiology and experimental animal studies, which, as described above, do not provide strong and consistent evidence that BPA acts as a carcinogen by any mechanism.

#### 5 Conclusions

The available epidemiology, experimental animal, and mechanistic studies evaluating potential associations between BPA exposure and cancer outcomes that were reviewed in OEHHA's hazard identification document do not provide clear or consistent evidence that BPA causes invasive cancer in humans or animals.

The epidemiology studies have many important limitations that restrict their ability to be informative regarding whether BPA exposure is a causal factor in the development of cancer in humans. Although the hazard identification document often states that these limitations would lead to risk estimates that are biased toward the null, this is not true, as many of the limitations can potentially lead to results that are biased in either direction. Despite their limitations, the epidemiology studies do not provide evidence that BPA causes invasive cancer in humans. There is no consistency in the direction or statistical significance of results across studies for any cancer type or across all cancers in general. Overall, there is no evidence in the epidemiology literature to support the plausibility of BPA as a carcinogen.

Most of the experimental animal studies also have significant methodological limitations and are of limited utility for assessing BPA carcinogenicity, except for two chronic bioassays that evaluated BPA carcinogenicity over a wide range of doses. The chronic bioassays reported very few tumor types with a statistically significant increased incidence that were likely attributable to chance fluctuations or multiple comparisons and, therefore, are not likely to be treatment related, which is consistent with the conclusions of the study authors. The hazard identification document presents the experimental animal evidence in a manner that is biased toward a conclusion of carcinogenicity by conducting additional statistically significant results; using inappropriate historical control data sets to identify rare tumors and attribute these to BPA exposure; including studies of short duration with positive results but excluding such studies with null results; and failing to report any evidence that supports a lack of carcinogenicity, such as statistically significant decreases in tumor incidence. Despite this, it is clear from the evidence of the chronic bioassays, as well as the other experimental animal studies with significant limitations, that there is no clear and consistent evidence that BPA affects the incidence of malignant tumors in experimental animals unless the BPA exposure is followed by exposure to a known rodent carcinogen.

Although there is some evidence, particularly from *in vitro* studies, that BPA exhibits some mechanistic characteristics common to carcinogenic chemicals, these characteristics are also shared by many non-carcinogenic substances, and they do not provide strong evidence that BPA is a carcinogen. The relevance of the carcinogenic mechanisms to cancer development in humans is unclear, and they are not supported by the results of the epidemiology and experimental animal studies of BPA, which do not provide clear or consistent evidence that BPA induces invasive cancer in humans or animals by any mechanism.

The studies reviewed in the hazard identification document do not support a listing of BPA as a chemical known to the State of California to cause cancer.

#### GRADIENT

#### References

Ahrens, W; Mambetova, C; Bourdon-Raverdy, N; Llopis-Gonzalez, A; Guenel, P; Hardell, L; Merletti, F; Morales-Suarez-Varela, M; Olsen, J; Olsson, H; Vyberg, M; Zambon, P. 2007. "Occupational exposure to endocrine-disrupting compounds and biliary tract cancer among men." *Scand. J. Work Environ. Health* 33(5):387-396. doi: 10.5271/sjweh.1158.

Bao, W; Liu, B; Rong, S; Dai, SY; Trasande, L; Lehmler, HJ. 2020. "Association between bisphenol A exposure and risk of all-cause and cause-specific mortality in US adults." *JAMA Netw. Open* 3(8):e2011620. doi: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2020.11620.

Behrens, T; Lynge, E; Cree, I; Lutz, JM; Eriksson, M; Guenel, P; Merletti, F; Morales-Suarez-Varela, M; Afonso, N; Stengrevics, A; Stang, A; Fevotte, J; Sabroe, S; Llopis-Gonzalez, A; Gorini, G; Hardell, L; Ahrens, W. 2012. "Occupational exposure to endocrine-disrupting chemicals and the risk of uveal melanoma." *Scand. J. Work Environ. Health* 38(5):476-483. doi: 10.5271/sjweh.3265.

Betancourt, AM; Eltoum, IA; Desmond, RA; Russo, J; Lamartiniere, CA. 2010. "*In utero* exposure to bisphenol A shifts the window of susceptibility for mammary carcinogenesis in the rat." *Environ. Health Perspect.* 118(11):1614-1619. doi: 10.1289/ehp.1002148.

Bus, BJ. 2017. "IARC use of oxidative stress as key mode of action characteristic for facilitating cancer classification: Glyphosate case example illustrating a lack of robustness in interpretative implementation." *Regul. Toxicol. Pharmacol.* 86:157-166. doi: 10.1016/j.yrtph.2017.03.004.

California Office of Environmental Health Hazard Assessment (CalOEHHA). 2001. "Guidance Criteria for Identifying Chemicals for Listing as 'Known to the State to Cause Cancer." 5p., March.

California Office of Environmental Health Hazard Assessment (CalOEHHA). 2022. "Evidence on the Carcinogenicity of Bisphenol A (BPA)." Reproductive and Cancer Hazard Assessment Branch. 622p., September.

Camacho, L; Lewis, SM; Vanlandingham, MM; Olson, GR; Davis, KJ; Patton, RE; Twaddle, NC; Doerge, DR; Churchwell, MI; Bryant, MS; McLellen, FM; Woodling, KA; Felton, RP; Maisha, MP; Juliar, BE; Gamboa da Costa, G; Delclos, KB. 2019. "A two-year toxicology study of bisphenol A (BPA) in Sprague-Dawley rats: CLARITY-BPA core study results." *Food Chem. Toxicol.* 132:110728. doi: 10.1016/j.fct. 2019.110728.

Churchwell, MI; Camacho, L; Vanlandingham, MM; Twaddle, NC; Sepehr, E; Delclos, KB; Fisher, JW; Doerge, DR. 2014. "Comparison of life-stage-dependent internal dosimetry for bisphenol A, ethinyl estradiol, a reference estrogen, and endogenous estradiol to test an estrogenic mode of action in Sprague Dawley rats." *Toxicol. Sci.* 139(1):4-20. doi: 10.1093/toxsci/kfu021.

Cimmino, I; Fiory, F; Perruolo, G; Miele, C; Beguinot, F; Formisano, P; Oriente, F. 2020. "Potential mechanisms of bisphenol A (BPA) contributing to human disease." *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 21(16):5761. doi: 10.3390/ijms21165761.

GRADIENT

Costas, L; Infante-Rivard, C; Zock, JP; Van Tongeren, M; Boffetta, P; Cusson, A; Robles, C; Casabonne, D; Benavente, Y; Becker, N; Brennan, P; Foretova, L; Maynadie, M; Staines, A; Nieters, A; Cocco, P; de Sanjose, S. 2015. "Occupational exposure to endocrine disruptors and lymphoma risk in a multi-centric European study." *Br. J. Cancer* 112(7):1251-1256. doi: 10.1038/bjc.2015.83.

Cuomo, D; Porreca, I; Cobellis, G; Tarallo, R; Nassa, G; Falco, G; Nardone, A; Rizzo, F; Mallardo, M; Ambrosino, C. 2017. "Carcinogenic risk and Bisphenol A exposure: A focus on molecular aspects in endoderm derived glands." *Mol. Cell. Endocrinol.* 457:20-34. doi: 10.1016/j.mce.2017.01.027.

Delclos, KB; Camacho, L; Lewis, SM; Vanlandingham, MM; Latendresse, JR; Olson, GR; Davis, KJ; Patton, RE; da Costa, GG; Woodling, KA; Bryant, MS; Chidambaram, M; Trbojevich, R; Juliar, BE; Felton, RP; Thorn, BT. 2014. "Toxicity evaluation of bisphenol A administered by gavage to Sprague Dawley rats from gestation day 6 through postnatal day 90." *Toxicol. Sci.* 139(1):174-197. doi: 10.1093/toxsci/kfu022.

Di Nunno, V; Giannini, C; Asioli, S; Conti, A; Furtner, J; Balestrini, D; Tosoni, A. 2022. "Diagnostic and Therapeutic Strategy in Anaplastic (Malignant) Meningioma, CNS WHO Grade 3." *Cancers* 14(19):4689. doi: 10.3390/cancers14194689.

Dosemeci, M; Wacholder, S; Lubin, JH. 1990. "Does nondifferential misclassification of exposure always bias a true effect toward the null value?" *Am. J. Epidemiol.* 132(4):746-748.

Duan, B; Hu, X; Zhao, H; Qin, J; Luo, J. 2013. "The relationship between urinary bisphenol A levels and meningioma in Chinese adults." *Int. J. Clin. Oncol.* 18(3):492-497.

Dumitrascu, MC; Mares, C; Petca, RC; Sandru, F; Popescu, RI; Mehedintu, C; Petca, A. 2020. "Carcinogenic effects of bisphenol A in breast and ovarian cancers." *Oncol. Lett.* 20(6):282. doi: 10.3892/ ol.2020.12145.

Durando, M; Kass, L; Piva, J; Sonnenschein, C; Soto, AM; Luque, EH; Munoz de Toro, M. 2007. "Prenatal bisphenol A exposure induces preneoplastic lesions in the mammary gland in Wistar rats." *Environ. Health Perspect.* 115:80-86.

Facina, CH; Campos, SGP; Goncalves, BF; Goes, RM; Vilamaior, PSL; Taboga, SR. 2018. "Long-term oral exposure to safe dose of bisphenol A in association with high-fat diet stimulate the prostatic lesions in a rodent model for prostate cancer." *Prostate* 78(2):152-163. doi: 10.1002/pros.23458.

Gear, R; Kendziorski, JA; Belcher, SM. 2017. "Effects of bisphenol A on incidence and severity of cardiac lesions in the NCTR-Sprague-Dawley rat: A CLARITY-BPA study." *Toxicol. Lett.* 275:123-135. doi: 10.1016/j.toxlet.2017.05.011.

Goodman, J; Lynch, H. 2017. "Improving the International Agency for Research on Cancer's consideration of mechanistic evidence." *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 319:39-46. doi: 10.1016/j.taap.2017.01.020.

Gordis, L. 2009. Epidemiology (Fourth Edition). Saunders Elsevier, Philadelphia, PA. 375p.

Greenland, S; Gustafson, P. 2006. "Accounting for independent nondifferential misclassification does not increase certainty that an observed association is in the correct direction." *Am. J. Epidemiol.* 164(1):63-68.

Haighton, LA; Hlywka, JJ; Doull, J; Kroes, R; Lynch, BS; Munro, IC. 2002. "An evaluation of the possible carcinogenicity of bisphenol A to humans." *Regul. Toxicol. Pharmacol.* 35:238-254.

Head, ML; Holman, L; Lanfear, R; Kahn, AT; Jennions, MD. 2015. "The extent and consequences of p-hacking in science." *PLoS Biol.* 13(3):e1002106. doi: 10.1371/journal.pbio.1002106.

Heindel, JJ; Newbold, RR; Bucher, JR; Camacho, L; Delclos, KB; Lewis, SM; Vanlandingham, M; Churchwell, MI; Twaddle, NC; McLellen, M; Chidambaram, M; Bryant, M; Woodling, K; Costa, GG; Ferguson, SA; Flaws, J; Howard, PC; Walker, NJ; Zoeller, RT; Fostel, J; Favaro, C; Schug, TT. 2015. "NIEHS/FDA CLARITY-BPA research program update." *Reprod. Toxicol.* 58:33-44. doi: 10.1016/j.reprotox.2015.07.075.

Ichihara, T; Yoshino, H; Imai, N; Tsutsumi, T; Kawabe, M; Tamano, S; Inaguma, S; Suzuki, S; Shirai, T. 2003. "Lack of carcinogenic risk in the prostate with transplacental and lactational exposure to bisphenol A in rats." *J. Toxicol. Sci.* 28(3):165-171.

Jia, J; Tian, Q; Liu, Y; Shao, ZW; Yang, SH. 2013. "Interactive effect of bisphenol A (BPA) exposure with -22G/C polymorphism in LOX gene on the risk of osteosarcoma." *Asian Pac. J. Cancer Prev.* 14(6):3805-3808. doi: 10.7314/apjcp.2013.14.6.3805.

Jurek, AM; Greenland, S; Maldonado, G. 2008. "How far from non-differential does exposure or disease misclassification have to be to bias measures of association away from the null?" *Int. J. Epidemiol.* 37(2):382-385.

Jurek, AM; Greenland, S; Maldonado, G; Church, TR. 2005. "Proper interpretation of non-differential misclassification effects: Expectations vs observations." *Int. J. Epidemiol.* 34(3):680-687.

Keshavarz-Maleki, R; Kaviani, A; Omranipour, R; Gholami, M; Khoshayand, MR; Ostad, SN; Sabzevari, O. 2021. "Bisphenol-A in biological samples of breast cancer mastectomy and mammoplasty patients and correlation with levels measured in urine and tissue." *Sci. Rep.* 11(1):18411. doi: 10.1038/s41598-021-97864-6.

Khan, NG; Correia, J; Adiga, D; Rai, PS; Dsouza, HS; Chakrabarty, S; Kabekkodu, SP. 2021. "A comprehensive review on the carcinogenic potential of bisphenol A: Clues and evidence." *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res. Int.* 28(16):19643-19663. doi: 10.1007/s11356-021-13071-w.

LaKind, JS; Pollock, T; Naiman, DQ; Kim, S; Nagasawa, A; Clarke, J. 2019. "Factors affecting interpretation of national biomonitoring data from multiple countries: BPA as a case study." *Env. Research* 173:318-329.

Leung, YK; Govindarajah, V; Cheong, A; Veevers, J; Song, D; Gear, R; Zhu, X; Ying, J; Kendler, A; Medvedovic, M; Belcher, S; Ho, SM. 2017. "Gestational high-fat diet and bisphenol A exposure heightens mammary cancer risk." *Endocr. Relat. Cancer* 24(7):365-378. doi: 10.1530/ERC-17-0006.

Li, J; Ji, Z; Luo, X; Li, Y; Yuan, P; Long, J; Shen, N; Lu, Q; Zeng, Q; Zhong, R; Shen, Y; Cheng, L. 2020. "Urinary bisphenol A and its interaction with ESR1 genetic polymorphism associated with non-small cell lung cancer: Findings from a case-control study in Chinese population." *Chemosphere* 254:126835. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2020.126835.

GRADIENT

G:\Projects\222242\_ACC\_BPA OEHHA Comments\WorkingFiles\Gradient\_BPA\_OEHHA\_Comments\_11-14-2022.docx

Lopez-Carrillo, L; Merida-Ortega, A; Gomez-Ruiz, H; Hernandez-Garciadiego, L; Gamboa-Loira, B. 2021. "Exposure to bisphenol A and breast cancer risk in northern Mexican women." *Int. Arch. Occup. Environ. Health* 94(4):699-706. doi: 10.1007/s00420-020-01590-x.

Marotta, V; Russo, G; Gambardella, C; Grasso, M; La Sala, D; Chiofalo, MG; D'Anna, R; Puzziello, A; Docimo, G; Masone, S; Barbato, F; Colao, A; Faggiano, A; Grumetto, L. 2019. "Human exposure to bisphenol AF and diethylhexylphthalate increases susceptibility to develop differentiated thyroid cancer in patients with thyroid nodules." *Chemosphere* 218:885-894. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2018.11.084.

Montevil, M; Acevedo, N; Schaeberle, CM; Bharadwaj, M; Fenton, SE; Soto, AM. 2020. "A Combined Morphometric and Statistical Approach to Assess Nonmonotonicity in the developing mammary gland of rats in the CLARITY-BPA study." *Environ. Health Perspect.* 128(5):57001. doi: 10.1289/EHP6301.

National Toxicology Program (NTP). 1982. "Carcinogenesis Bioassay of Bisphenol A (Cas No. 80-05-7) in F344 Rats and B6C3F1 Mice (Feed Study)." US Public Health Service, National Institutes of Health. NTP-80-35; NIH Publication No. 82-1771. 131p., March.

National Toxicology Program (NTP). 2018. "NTP Research Report on the CLARITY-BPA Core Study: A Perinatal and Chronic Extended-Dose-Range Study of Bisphenol A in Rats." NTP RR 9. 223p., September. doi: 10.22427/NTP-RR-9.

Prins, GS; Ye, SH; Birch, L; Zhang, X; Cheong, A; Lin, H; Calderon-Gierszal, E; Groen, J; Hu, WY; Ho, SM; van Breemen, RB. 2017. "Prostate cancer risk and DNA methylation signatures in aging rats following developmental BPA exposure: A dose-response analysis." *Environ. Health Perspect.* 125(7):077007. doi: 10.1289/EHP1050.

Rhomberg, LR; Goodman, JE; Bailey, LA; Prueitt, RL; Beck, NB; Bevan, C; Honeycutt, M; Kaminski, NE; Paoli, G; Pottenger, LH; Scherer, RW; Wise, KC; Becker, RA. 2013. "A survey of frameworks for best practices in weight-of-evidence analyses." *Crit. Rev. Toxicol.* 43(9):753-784. doi: 10.3109/10408444. 2013.832727.

Salamanca-Fernández, E; Rodriguez-Barranco, M; Amiano, P; Delfrade, J; Chirlaque, MD; Colorado, S; Guevara, M; Jimenez, A; Arrebola, JP; Vela, F; Olea, N; Agudo, A; Sanchez, MJ. 2021. "Bisphenol-A exposure and risk of breast and prostate cancer in the Spanish European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition study." *Environ. Health* 20(1):88. doi: 10.1186/s12940-021-00779-y.

Sarink, D; Franke, AA; White, KK; Wu, AH; Cheng, I; Quon, B; Le Marchand, L; Wilkens, LR; Yu, H; Merritt, MA. 2021. "BPA, parabens, and phthalates in relation to endometrial cancer risk: A case-control study nested in the Multiethnic Cohort." *Environ. Health Perspect.* 129(5):57702. doi: 10.1289/EHP8998.

Smith, CJ; Perfetti, TA; Hayes, AW; Berry, SC; Trosko, JE; King, JA; Goodman, JI; Begley, CG; Dayan, A. 2021. "Categorizing the characteristics of human carcinogens: A need for specificity (Editorial)." *Arch. Toxicol.* 95(8):2883-2889. doi: 10.1007/s00204-021-03109-w.

Smith, MT; Guyton, KZ; Gibbons, CF; Fritz, JM; Portier, CJ; Rusyn, I; DeMarini, DM; Caldwell, JC; Kavlock, RJ; Lambert, P; Hecht, SS; Bucher, JR; Stewart, BW; Baan, R; Cogliano, VJ; Straif, K. 2016. "Key characteristics of carcinogens as a basis for organizing data on mechanisms of carcinogenesis." *Environ. Health Perspect.* 124(6):713-721. doi: 10.1289/ehp.1509912.

GRADIENT

Sorahan, T; Gilthorpe, MS. 1994. "Non-differential misclassification of exposure always leads to an underestimate of risk: An incorrect conclusion." *Occup. Environ. Med.* 51(12):839-840.

Takagi, H; Mitsumori, K; Onodera, H; Nasu, M; Tamura, T; Yasuhara, K; Takegawa, K; Hirose, M. 2001. "Modifying effects of endocrine disrupting chemicals on N-bis (2-hydroxypropyl) nitrosamine and sulfadimethoxine-induced thyroid carcinogenesis in rats." *J. Toxicol. Pathol.* 14(2):121-128. doi: 10.1293/ tox.14.121.

Tarapore, P; Ying, J; Ouyang, B; Burke, B; Bracken, B; Ho, SM. 2014. "Exposure to bisphenol A correlates with early-onset prostate cancer and promotes centrosome amplification and anchorage-independent growth *in vitro*." *PLoS ONE* 9(3):e90332. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0090332.

Tse, LA; Lee, PMY; Ho, WM; Lam, AT; Lee, MK; Ng, SSM; He, Y; Leung, KS; Hartle, JC; Hu, H; Kan, H; Wang, F; Ng, CF. 2017. "Bisphenol A and other environmental risk factors for prostate cancer in Hong Kong." *Environ. Int.* 107:1-7. doi: 10.1016/j.envint.2017.06.012.

Varuzza, MB; Zapaterini, JR; Colombelli, KT; Barquilha, CN; Justulin, LA Jr.; Munoz-de-Toro, M; Kass, L; Barbisan, LF. 2019. "Impact of gestational low protein diet and postnatal bisphenol A exposure on chemically induced mammary carcinogenesis in female offspring rats." *Environ. Toxicol.* 34(11):1263-1272. doi: 10.1002/tox.22827.

Wang, Z; Liu, H; Liu, S. 2016. "Low-dose bisphenol A exposure: A seemingly instigating carcinogenic effect on breast cancer." *Adv. Sci.* 4(2):1600248. doi: 10.1002/advs.201600248.

Yland, JJ; Wesselink, AK; Lash, TL; Fox, MP. 2022. "Misconceptions about the direction of bias from nondifferential misclassification." *Am. J. Epidemiol.* 191(8):1485-1495. doi: 10.1093/aje/kwac035.

Zhang, J; Zhang, X; Li, Y; Zhou, Z; Wu, C; Liu, Z; Hao, L; Fan, S; Jiang, F; Xie, Y; Jiang, L. 2017. "Low dose of Bisphenol A enhance the susceptibility of thyroid carcinoma stimulated by DHPN and iodine excess in F344 rats." *Oncotarget* 8(41):69874-69887. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.19434.

Zhang, X; Cheng, C; Zhang, G; Xiao, M; Li, L; Wu, S; Lu, X. 2021. "Co-exposure to BPA and DEHP enhances susceptibility of mammary tumors via up-regulating Esr1/HDAC6 pathway in female rats." *Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf.* 221:112453. doi: 10.1016/j.ecoenv.2021.112453.

Zhou, Z; Zhang, J; Jiang, F; Xie, Y; Zhang, X; Jiang, L. 2017. "Higher urinary bisphenol A concentration and excessive iodine intake are associated with nodular goiter and papillary thyroid carcinoma." *Biosci. Rep.* 37(4):BSR20170678. doi: 10.1042/BSR20170678.